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Government Accountability and Oversight Committee
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SUBJECT

A briefing on actions taken since the July 11, 2017 briefing to Council’s Government Accountability and Oversight Committee on security issues associated with the perimeter of the King County Courthouse.

BACKGROUND

Government Accountability and Oversight Committee Panel, July 11, 2017

At its July 11 meeting, the Government Accountability and Oversight Committee hosted a panel of Superior Court judges, law enforcement personnel and Executive staff to discuss concerns security around the perimeter of the King County Courthouse.  The panelists raised the following issues:

· Safety issues, including assaults on jurors and courthouse employees, a bullet shot into Superior Court from south of the Courthouse; broken windows from thrown objects
· Illegal behavior, including drug dealing and lewd conduct
· Sanitation issues, including garbage, feces and urine

Citing examples of witness and juror fear and discomfort, Judges Inveen and Rogers both noted that the court’s fundamental mission is in jeopardy when individuals are afraid to come to the courthouse, undermining due process and access to justice.  Judge Rogers is chairing an ad hoc security committee of judges and court personnel which will make security-related recommendations to Presiding Judge Inveen.

King County Sheriff Urquhart noted that fear of crime is a big issue, with individuals afraid to walk down Third Avenue because of what they see. He noted that the City of Seattle has first responsibility due to location, but that King County has second responsibility because it is the county’s campus.  He noted that additional deputies could be on the street given additional funding.

Seattle Police Captain Michael Teeter noted that the issues at hand are not new, and that the statistical risk of harm is low, particularly during daytime hours.  He noted that SPD made 23 arrests in the area in June 2017 – 4 misdemeanors and 19 felonies.  He also reported that SPD has been spending overtime for additional officer presence and has increased the number of bicycle officers in the morning; is implementing a Neighborhood Correctional Initiative; and has been working with the State Department of Corrections to contact offenders in the area. 

Metro Transit Police Captain Jose Marenco noted that the Transit Police provide bike patrol support in the area from 10 am to 11 pm totaling about 20-30 minutes a day.

King County Chief Administrative Officer Caroline Whalen reported that a joint city/county work group has been formed to address security issues and she has assigned a project manager to track action items and follow up.  The committee is looking at the issues from four perspectives:  public safety, transportation, human services, and sanitation.  Facilities Management Division Director Tony Wright added that FMD is budgeted for quarterly power washing of the sidewalks around the courthouse, but that this frequency is not adequate for what is needed.  He noted that he can reallocate current assets in the short term, and that he will work with Metro to try to cover more frequent garbage service.  Other options under consideration include reopening the 4th Avenue entrance to the courthouse; adding additional staff from the Sheriff’s office; providing and additional wayfinding for jurors, possibly including light duty workers to provide directions.

Recent Actions

Panelists from the July 11, 2017 briefing to the Government Accountability and Oversight Committee provided Council staff the following update on actions taken since the July 11 hearing.

Ad Hoc Security Committee.  This committee produced a report dated July 11, 2017 for Judge Laura Inveen which identified 11 recommendations, the first 10 of which had unanimous support.  Committee members who developed these recommendations consisted of 12 Superior Court Judges, 1 Commissioner, 2 District Court Judges, the King County Prosecuting Attorney and several of his staff, and the Court Facilities and Security Manager. The report’s recommendations are summarized below:

1. Immediately open 4th Avenue entrance to the Courthouse.
2. Clean and scrub the sidewalks and outside walls of the Courthouse daily; pick up trash more frequently.
3. King County Metro Police emphasis patrols.
4. FMD Security emphasis outside the courthouse.
5. Request SPD emphasis on Prefontaine Park.
6. Request SPD to remove tents and sleeping bags in City Park and next to the courthouse.
7. Follow FMD security recommendations.
8. Create a process to allow tenants, litigants and jurors to report all incidents.
9. Ask Metro to remove the bus stop shelter and/or seating on Third Avenue.  
10. Advise jurors to use only the tunnel entrance from the Administration Building.
11. Order Third Avenue closed as an emergency measure.  (split vote)

The report notes that the Ad Hoc Security Committee has been made permanent under General Rule of the Court 36, a new statewide rule that requires all Courts to convene a security committee with all stakeholders.  
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Facilities Management Division.  FMD staff report the following actions:
· FMD Security Officers have received additional training on rules of engagement and standards of conduct.
· FMD requested additional appropriation authority for increased power washing and additional trash management in the 2017 second omnibus budget (proposed Ordinance 2017-0395); revenue would be from ending fund balance.  Note:  Council’s Budget and Fiscal Management committee will hear PO 2017-0395 on October 11; the ordinance would appropriate $362,000 and 3.0 FTEs to increase security (1 FTE) and expand exterior cleaning and housekeeping support (2 FTEs) for the King County Courthouse.
· Additional juror wayfinding tools have been developed, including suggested walking directions to the Administration Building on the Superior Court website and improved signage in the Tunnel on the mezzanine and exists, directing people toward government facilities.
· Community correction work crews are cleaning the downtown King County campus six mornings a week (not Sunday) and Monday afternoons (includes light washing, but not power washing).
· The Executive is not considering providing parking reimbursement for jurors’ parking fees; King County is encouraging jurors to use transit, rather than driving
· The City of Seattle, rather than King County, would be responsible for locating a bathroom at City Hall Park.  The City is currently developing a map of public bathrooms in and around the courthouse vicinity, is piloting a “Portland loo” style bathroom in Ballard and the University District in 2017-2018, and could consider for Pioneer Square in 2018 http://theloo.biz/.

Facilities Management Division Courthouse Vicinity Improvement Team.  This team consists of directors and senior staff from the King County Department of Executive Services, Metro Transit, Superior Court (including Judge Inveen), the King County Sheriff’s Office, the Department of Community and Human Services, the Facilities Management Division, the City of Seattle Mayor’s Office, Seattle Police Department, Seattle’s Office of Intergovernmental Affairs, the City Attorney’s Office, and the Downtown Emergency Services Center. The team’s Action Items are garbage removal, sidewalk cleaning, juror assistance, security, bus stop location change and removal of seating, social services/day shelter and City Hall Park and Prefontaine Place (including potential bathroom improvements).

King County Sheriff’s Office.  Sheriff’s staff report that they do not have deputies assigned to patrol the courthouse perimeter and that it is technically within the jurisdiction of the Seattle Police Department.  The Sheriff’s office would support a request from the Council or Executive for increased security around the courthouse but does not plan to initiate a proposal.

Metro Transit Police.  Staff from Metro Transit Police report that they have continued visibility and patrol with Bike Patrol officers.   The Bike Patrol, consists of 12 deputies and 2 sergeants and typically patrols the area that includes the courthouse and Prefontaine Park approximately 4-6 times per shift on average.  They also cover Pioneer Square Station.  Patrols generally operate between the hours of 10 am through 9pm, Monday through Friday. 
 
Seattle Police Department. Seattle Police report the following actions:
· SPD has provided an increased presence, the level of which varies day to day.  SPD has been focusing primarily on the hours jurors arrive and leave the courthouse.  Officers have been assigned to provide a presence directly in front of the courthouse, to patrol the area on bikes and in police vehicles.  
· SPD’s Neighborhood Corrections Initiative team (State Department of Corrections with SPD) has worked this area for emphasis, and SPD’s bike and anti-crime teams have engaged in narcotics enforcement work.  
· The City of Seattle’s Navigation Team and community police team have provided outreach and assistance to homeless individuals in the area. 
· SPD is working with Executive staff and City representatives in a multidisciplinary work group to address broad issues affecting this area and working closely with government and social service partners in the area.

INVITED
1.	Honorable Laura Inveen, Presiding Judge, King County Superior Court
2.	Honorable Jim Rogers, Assistant Presiding Judge, King County Superior Court
3.	Captain Thomas Mahaffey, Seattle Police Department
4.	Major Dave Jutilla, Metro Transit Police, King County Sheriff’s Office
5.	Sheriff John Urquhart, King County
6.	Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer and Director, Department of Executive Services
7.	Anthony Wright, Director, Facilities Management Division
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